Council of University System Faculty 

  Monday, June 15, 2009 

Draft Minutes of the General Body Meeting 

A.  
Chairman Bill Chapin called the meeting of the Council of University System Faculty (CUSF) to order at 10:00 a.m. on Monday, June 15, 2009, at Coppin State University (CSU), in the Dining and Meeting Hall. Those in attendance were (28):  Chairman Bill Chapin (UMES), Vice-Chair Martha Siegel (TU),  Secretary Joyce Shirazi (UMUC), At-Large Officers Bill Stuart (UMCP) and Joyce Tenney (UMBC), Past-Chairman John Collins (UMBI); other CUSF members Joan Langdon (BSU), Monika Gross (BSU), Alcott Arthur (CSU), Robert Kauffman (FSU), Gerry Wojnar (FSU), Bobbi Adams (SU), Paul Flexner (SU), Dave Parker (SU), Jay Zimmerman (TU),  Lee Richardson (UB), Stephanie Gibson (UB), Zane Berge (UMBC), Rosemary Jagus (UMBI), Rodger Harvey (UMCES), Patti Cossard (UMCP), Sylvester James Gates Jr. (UMCP), William Montgomery (UMCP), Robert Johnson, Jr. (UMES), Deloris James  (UMUC); Senior Vice Chancellor Irv Goldstein; CSU Interim Associate Provost of Academic Affairs Scott Jackson Dantley and Faculty Senate President-Elect Elaine Sykes. 
B.  
Welcome from Coppin State University:  Alcott Arthur introduced CSU Interim Associate Provost of Academic Affairs Scott Jackson Dantley and Faculty Senate President-Elect Elaine Sykes.  Dr. Scott Jackson Dantley welcomed CUSF to the campus with greetings from CSU President Reginald Avery. He noted the new masters programs at CSU, such as health information management and mentioned that CSU is going green. There is a sustainability effort and a stimulus work group across the campus. Student learning outcomes are important at CSU. Faculty Senate President-Elect Sykes added her thanks for all of the new and old buildings at CSU. She said that there is a strong commitment from the people who work on campus; they enjoy shared governance and its significance. CSU is technologically connected, but it is not perfect.  They recently finished the Faculty Senate Constitution and there are other tasks that need to get done and they are working on them. Ms. Sykes thanked us for taking time to come to CSU today. Bill Stuart added that the website is excellent and Irv Goldstein added that CSU has great examples in the use of technology and using it in the education process.
C.  
Approval of Minutes: Joyce Shirazi moved for approval of the May 13, 2009 CUSF meeting minutes; seconded by Bill Stuart; approved unanimously.    
D.
Report from USM Senior Vice-Chancellor Irv Goldstein:
1. Budget; 
a) The State is down at least $200 million dollars. The budget was balanced before, but now we are short. Our share is 3.5%. Each campus was asked what they would have to do if they had to cut 3.5%, just in case and all have submitted plans. Now the Governor will talk to the Chancellor about it.  Of course we did not raise tuition, but the BOR may look at tuition increases. We are trying to hold as many options as possible open. There will be a shared governance part of this process.  We will meet with the Governor’s staff in about 2 weeks.

b) Responding to questions, Irv Goldstein noted that if tuition is going to be raised, it could be in September or January. Ten months of revenues in September is easier to handle than 5 months. It gives the Deans gray hairs because we do not know if it will work, plus students are already enrolling. However, we are still dedicated to trying not to raise tuition. We expect this to be resolved by July 1, 2009.  This is a cut to base. All the States are in bad shape all over, including FL and CA. The Chancellor has noted that shared governance should be involved. The Board of Public Works must approve the budget and cuts. The Executive Branch really understands and they agree to be supportive of us. We are trying to stay in touch with the community colleges. The $200 million is statewide and most of our campuses are being very careful about the hiring freeze.

2. UMBI; 
a) Proposals have been evaluated and it is supposed to be resolved this week.  UMBI employees will have the first right of refusal regarding new jobs.

b) Responding to questions, Irv Goldstein noted that he understands that UMBI “Central” is more concerned. Our campuses are coming up with the best proposals for how to enhance things for the State of MD and the USA, and sharing them. Some involve partnerships with UMB, UMBC, etc. The central UMBI staff has a proposal which is very much status quo. The President of UMBI will be leaving on July 1, 2009 and the Chancellor will have a decision by July 1, 2009 with options. The Chancellor has met with anyone who wanted to meet with him. The question is what are the future opportunities? The faculty have voted on participating in some proposals. By Friday, it will be resolved. There will be a public statement at the BOR meeting.
c) Discussion by CUSF members noted that the UMBI faculty have partnered with UMCP faculty to keep them all together and that the faculty is not as concerned about keeping their jobs as much as certain individuals making arrangements for them. During the summer as information comes through, Bill Chapin will get it out to CUSF.  He noted that we have had a good year of communication and Rosemary Jagus keeps us involved. In the continuing discussion, CUSF members noted that some are afraid that the budget issues may affect the UMBI decision. CUSF needs to be sure that it can do whatever it can do to help as an advocate, since we do not have a union. There is no insurance as an individual and it would be in CUSF’s best interest to have the responsibility of looking out for this group. A motion about CUSF involvement was suggested for later in the meeting, as well as discussion of the CUSS letter regarding UMBI.
3. Program Duplication/Elimination; 
a) Regarding UMUC and Morgan State University, the BOR said that UMUC can offer the new program outside the State of MD and stated that they will resolve the entire issue by the September 2009 MHEC Meeting. Are online programs treated the same as residential program? That is an issue. Now that we have that out-of-state approval, Veterans Benefits are available.
b) Terri Hollander made a list of all the programs that had been eliminated and MHEC is more of a referee. The future of the Hagerstown Regional Center is an issue and MHEC is looking to USM for leadership on this, as well as on all regional centers.

c) Responding to questions, Irv Goldstein noted that Shady Grove is developing into a very nice health science facility. Regarding if it is required that all programs have a certain number of full-time faculty, and how USM is getting people to teach at these other facilities with less tenure-track faculty, he added that Shady Grove is easier because of the location. They all still must meet the accreditation reviews and in that sense, it is fine.  Online is part of the accreditation issue, as well. UMUC received rave reviews from Middle States Accreditation Board.

E.
CUSF Bylaws:
Bill Chapin suggested that we look at changing our rules. Specifically, must a person be active on campus to be elected to CUSF? Stephanie Gibson read the current CUSF bylaws regarding eligibility and suggested that we change it to read that all CUSF should be currently active, retirees will be eligible. Several members noted that they prefer the old version, leaving it up to the institution because CUSF can not decide what is good for each institution. Joan Langdon asked about terminal leave and if there are any retired faculty who are active. CUSF comments were that people retire, comeback and bully the faculty, and that we want people who are engaged in the current issues. Others noted that certain retired members may be better reps than we are. A retiree could make a very good contribution to this body and that the overriding issue is that it is the institutions’ responsibility. William Montgomery added that it seems that we are prohibiting someone and that perhaps we should say they should be fully active members, rather than pointing the finger at them. Stephanie Gibson reiterated that people on this body need to be active faculty, and suggested a final change to read, “All shall be currently active faculty.”

F.
Meetings:
1. AAAC; 
a) Patti Cossard noted that there was a dinner meeting and some pressing issues were discussed, i.e. budget amendments.  A work group will study the viability of the Hagerstown Regional Center. MHEC and USM with community leaders, etc. will meet, including the President of Kaplan College. 

b) They will look into governance issues, the study of graduate assistants and faculty unions, etc. The National Association of Systems Heads (NASH) report will come out with benchmarks with representatives of the different types of items.

 c) The State of MD is moving along on a longitudinal data system of connecting student achievement. Maryland is one of the few States that has done nothing. 

d) Regarding textbooks, most of the pressure should be put on the publisher to provide the faculty the information (costs, differences, etc). We need to hold their feet to the fire. 

e) We may have problems with the swine flu pandemic with classes. They may have to electronically back-up things. 

f) AAAC may not have retreat. Martha Siegel noted that some Provosts have asked if she would talk to them about shared governance, but we do not know if they will have the retreat now. 

g) Patti Cossard added that she was asked to help in the transition of the Dean of Library Services and UMCP; therefore she will step down from CUSF.  She stated that Alan Mattlage will take her place.

2. Educational Policy Meeting; 
Bill Stuart reported that the P-20 STEM Report now has some recommendations. Other items discussed included redesign issues on various campuses, an intercollegiate athletics report, etc. The meetings are usually interesting, and various people should attend where feasible.

3. CUSF; 
a) Bill Chapin stated that we need to discuss the CUSF schedule of meetings, perhaps during lunch. We should note what is important, including the schedule. Responding to a question from Bill Chapin, Irv Goldstein noted that a First Amendment scholar on pornography is working for USM and we have a delay until November 2009. 
b) Deloris James noted that we are asking Irv Goldstein to provide something for the CUSF newsletter at the end.

c) John Collins presented a gift to Bill Chapin for his excellent service to CUSF as the 2008-2009 Chair.  
G.
Lunch   
H.
Faculty Committee Report:
1. Paul Flexner stated that the State contribution to the ORP is still on the table, and that Irv Goldstein said USM is still in favor of it. Martha Siegel noted that we need a subcommittee to get someone who could be our “go to” person on important issues. Stephanie Gibson said that she will look into getting a UB Law School member to do this for us and recommended that we have a meeting there next year.

2. Bill Stuart stated that perhaps we could open some sense of representation at Shady Grove, maybe some ex-officio status. Bill Chapin added that it would be similar to UMUC, who used to only have delegates and no voting power. We need to research how UMUC got representation. Martha Siegel commented that Shady Grove does not determine the curriculum; they do not have a senate and a mechanism and maybe we could just invite them to one of our meetings. William Montgomery stated that perhaps we should pursue statewide shared governance and that we should nudge the Chancellor and some of the USM Presidents to work on this. Bill Chapin noted that it depends on the personnel and it is something that we will look into next year. 
3. Bill Chapin suggested that Martha Siegel should go to the AAAC meeting and get the agenda and asked Bill Stuart about the CUSF calendar. Martha Siegel added that she would like for CUSF to invite the Provosts to a retreat where we discuss shared governance. Bill Stuart responded that the key for Irv Goldstein and his office is board meetings, and asked that we wait. Bill Chapin explained that as late as August last year the BOR changed their meetings. Martha Siegel asked if it is better to meet on different days or on the 2nd Friday of the month, which is one way of letting the system know. Bill Chapin responded that this is something else that we can discuss. John Collins added that it is very important for the CUSF Executive Committee to meet after each Chancellor/USM Presidents’ meeting, rather than four times per year.

I.
Other Business:
Rodger Harvey stated that we need to keep an eye on the process to make sure faculty is protected. Martha Siegel made a motion stating that CUSF is in support of the CUSS effort, regarding their letter to the BOR. The motion was seconded by Paul Flexner. During the discussion, Bill Chapin noted that the Chancellor said that he welcomes such support. The motion was unanimously passed.
J.
The meeting adjourned at 1:20pm.
